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Jusko Property Irrigation Pond Site Inspection Report 

 

On November 23, 2023 I inspected the Jusko Property Irrigation Pond site at the request 

of Paul Gondek, in preparation for the new Permit Application to the Glastonbury Inland 

Wetlands and Watercourses Agency for repairs to the pond outlet culvert. 

 

The site is stable, with the erosion and sediment controls installed and functioning per the 

approved site plan.  Lawn and vegetated areas are well established.  An existing earthen 

berm and wood chip berm are in place below the pond outlet area.  The watercourse below 

the outlet is armored with large boulders for over 200 linear feet.  Below that the channel 

continues with native stone lining for another 150 linear feet, continuing as a natural stream 

bed to the road culvert at Matson Hill Road.  The downslope edges of the haul road have a 

process stone berm to direct and filter stormwater flowing down the haul road.  Very little 

process stone or sediment was noted in the stone channel below the pond outlet.  The lower 

reaches of the watercourse past the stone armor becomes vegetated with grasses, Fragmites 

(Cat tails), shrubs and brush.  

 

Repairs to the outlet culvert are required due to the buoyancy of the installed 30” HDPE 

pipe, which caused the inlet end of the culvert pipe to float when the pond water level was 

rising to the design outlet elevation.  The subsequent deflection upward of the inlet end of 

the pipe was bending the pipe and potentially causing the pipe and/or the inlet elbow to 

rupture or separate, which would have resulted in a significant uncontrolled release of pond 

water downstream. 

 

It is my opinion that the repairs need to be made in a timely manner to prevent risk to life 

and property downstream from potential flooding.  I believe it is imperative to continue 

dewatering the pond to Elevation 424 until the necessary repairs to the outlet culvert are 

complete. 

 

Mr. Gerald Hardisty, P.E. & L.S. of Civil Engineering Services, LLC has designed and 

submitted the plans and details for the required engineering repairs, consisting of a mass 

of reinforced concrete being cast in place, once forms for the concrete have been erected.  

The existing pond level is low enough to permit the required work to proceed upon 

approval from the Gastonbury Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Agency. 
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